

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting –June 9, 2009
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on June 9, 2009 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
DR.  JUDI MILLER, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2


ABSENT:
DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and recording secretary Chris Harrison led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING 

Proposed New and Revised School Board Policies #3.32, #5.14, #6.94, #6.914 (For Information Only), Purchasing Procedures Manual (Ref. Policy #7.70), and Student Code of Conduct (Ref. Policy #5.30)
Chairman Miller opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on the new and revised policies/manuals as listed above.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve new


 and revised policies 3.32, #5.14, #6.94, #6.914; the Purchasing


 Procedures Manual, and Student Code of Conduct as presented


(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
MINUTES

May 12 and May 26, 2009

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes reports



 for May 12 and 26, 2009 (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1.   JM St. Lucie County Fair Culinary Arts Awards 

Ms. Nancy Gorniewicz, Fair Director of Youth Exhibits, recognized the winning

schools (Chef Carla/SLW Centennial High School) and students who participated i

n the First High School Culinary Arts competition at the St. Lucie County Fair.   

 2.   BS Recognition of Kathy Iwanowski, Artist in Residence, and Very Special Arts of Florida


Ms. Carol Clover Dawkins, ESE Program Specialist, asked the Board


to recognize the Artist in Residence and the Very Special Arts of Florida program


that highlights people with disabilities who learn through the arts.  

Through a grant from Very Special Arts of Florida, Artist in Residence, Kathy Iwanski, 


worked with students from two classes at Westgate K-8 School to create a project.


Mr. Dan Galloway, ESE artist and teacher, presented framed pictures of art and a colla
ge

            of student pictures to Ms. Iwanski,  Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Mrs. Clover-Dawkins,  Westgate 


K-8 Principal Robert Cranmer, and the Board.

 3.   CT Resolution – "Juneteenth Season of Freedom", June 19 – July 4, 2009 


Ms. Natalie Smith, a member of the district's curriculum writing team, read the resolution designating June 19 through July 4, 2009 as "Juneteenth Season of Freedom".


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt




the resolution as read (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
CTA REPORT

President Vanessa Tillman stated she was proud of the ongoing collaboration and partnership that existed between the district and the union and she was pleased that the district had a chance to restore some positions.  At this time of the year, some employees were being reappointed and some were not.  Ms. Tillman encouraged principals to become more forthcoming with their reasons for not reappointing some individuals. 
Ms. Tillman also encouraged board members to levy the .25 mil tax.
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA 

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent


 agenda items #4 through #13, (note on #6: revised job description


 for director of transportation was deleted), #16 through #18,



#20 through #42 (#43 was deleted from the consent agenda), 



#44 through #46 as presented (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 4-0).

Note:  Items #14, #15, and #19 were pulled for discussion and separate vote.

SEPARATE VOTE ON ITEM #14 Houghton Mifflin Harcourt Learning Technology Contract – Destination Math & Reading


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve item #14



as presented (Hilson/Hensley/Carried 3-1, Ingersoll against).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll had several questions and concerns relative to items #14 and #15, both of which he discussed with Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching & Learning, Accountability & Assessment.  Mr. Ingersoll said he did not think that data was driving the instruction and he would like to see more flexibility in teaching tools rather than using just one for all teachers.  Mr. Ingersoll said data was not being used appropriately with "Destination" compared to Study Island which was easier.  Destination was not user friendly to all people.  Much of the data was compartmentalized which made it hard for teachers to use.
Dr. Owens offered to share a 74-page evaluation he had just completed on this supplemental intervention training program with Mr. Ingersoll.
SEPARATE VOTE ON ITEM #15 Houghton Mifflin Harcourt Learning Technology Contract – Earobics

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve



item #15 as presented (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 3-1, Ingersoll



against).

Discussion:  see discussion under item #14 above.
SEPARATE VOTE ON ITEM #19 National Staff Development Council (NSDC) Coaches Academy Contract


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve


item #19 as presented (Hilson/Hensley/Carried 4-0).

EMERGENCY ITEM #1 – High Growth School District Infrastructure Grant – Memorandum of Understanding with FDOT


Action:
The superintendent requested that the Board declare the



High Growth School District Infrastructure Grant Memo of



Understanding with FDOT an emergency item (Hensley/



Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the High



Growth School District Infrastructure Grant Memo of Under-



standing with FDOT as discussed (Hilson/Hensley/Carried 4-0).
 4.   SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 5.   SR CTA/CU Contract Waiver for C. A. Moore Elementary, Article IV. F.
 6.   SR New/Revised Job Descriptions: New – Intervention Specialist (Grant Funded), Language Development
            Specialist (Grant Funded), Least Restrictive Environment Specialist (Grant Funded); Revised – Director 

            of Transportation (Deleted), Senior Purchasing Clerk
 7.   TB RFP 09-22 Cell Tower Equipment Installation and Lease Agreement (No Award)
 8.   TB RFP 09-23 Welding Labor and Materials
 9.   TB RFP 09-24 Plumbing Labor and Materials
10.  TB Resolution – Required Assurances to FLDOE for Issuance of Qualified Zone Academy Bonds (QZABs)

11.  TB Revision of Bencor Eligibility Requirements

12.  TB Accounts Payable and Payroll Check Schedules 2009-2010

13.  OR Title II, Part A – Teacher and Principal Training and Recruiting Fund 
14.  OR Houghton Mifflin Harcourt Learning Technology Contract – Destination Math & Reading
15.  OR Houghton Mifflin Harcourt Learning Technology Contract - Earobics
16.  OR 21st Century Community Learning Centers (CCLC) Grant Application – CAM, WBE, SSGA
17.  OR 21st CCLC Grant Application – NP K-8, Pkwy Elem., GCELA
18.  OR 21st CCLC Grant Application – SLWCHS, PSLHS, FPCHS, Oak Ham K-8

19.  OR National Staff Development Council (NSDC) Coaches Academy Contract

20.  CT Authorization to Advertise Public Hrg. - New/Revised Policy #5.231, New Appendix F 
21.  KP St. Lucie West Centennial Skills USA Student Trip to Kansas City, MO, 6/21-27/09

22.  KM Contract for Food Services with Boys' & Girls' Club Summer Camp
23.  KM Annual Agreement for Data and Research Services – Hanover Research
24.  KM Ratification of First Amendment to the Charter Contract with Imagine – 

               St. Lucie County, LLC – Nau Charter School
25.  MS Transportation Services Agreement with YMCA of the Treasure Coast, SLC Parks & Recreation

26.  ML Agreement for Services/Salary/Benefits - St. Lucie County Education Foundation Executive Director

27.  ML Agreement for Salary/Benefits - St. Lucie County Education Foundation Secretary

28.  BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. (PSA) - A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc. – 6/16/09 -7/16/09  

29.  BS PSA - A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc., - Occupational Therapy Services 2009-2010

30.  BS PSA - Drs. Berghash and Lanza, P. L. for Audiological Services 2009-2010

31.  BS PSA - Boca Speech, Inc., for Speech and Language Services 2009-2010

32.  BS PSA - Deborah L. Carlstrom for Data Management Services 2009-2010

33.  BS PSA - Ana Castellanos-Brand for Speech and Language Services 2009-2010

34.  BS PSA - Deaf Communications Specialist, Inc. for Interpreting Services 2009-2010

35.  BS PSA - Catherine Enns for Speech and Language Services 2009-2010

36.  BS PSA - Debbie Hawley for Mental Health Services and Training 2009-2010
37.  BS PSA - Helping People Succeed (HPA), Inc. , for Behavioral Services (Loma Amore) 2009-2010
38.  BS PSA - Attorney Kathryn Hill for Hearing Officer Services (Expulsion) 2009-2010
39.  BS PSA - Invo Health Care Associates, Inc., for Speech and Language Services 2009-2010

40.  BS PSA - Greg D. MacDonald for Computer Engineering Services 2009-2010

41.  BS PSA - G. Russell Peterson, P. A. for Legal Services 2009-2010

42.  BS PSA - Melinda Baird Jacobs, Esq. for Legal Services 2008-2009
43.  BS PSA - Suncoast Mental Health Center, Inc., for Counseling Services 2009-2010 (Delete)
44.  BS PSA - Treasure Coast Interpreting, Inc., for Interpreting Services 2009-2010

45.  AG Deductive Change Order #1 for Owner Direct Purchases at SLW Centennial High - Parapet Wall Repair

46.  AG Deductive Change Order #3 for Owner Direct Purchases at SLW Centennial High – New Chiller System
OTHER BUSINESS
47. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #160 through #181 

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated


 Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #160


 through #181 as presented (Hilson/Hensley/Carried 4-0).
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

48.  ML Village Green Elementary School – Update on Magnet Proposal

Superintendent Lannon reminded the Board that it had already received an initial proposal on framing a theme-based educational component at Village Green Elementary School.  The principal, Ms. Patricia Galloway, on behalf of her school, was again asking that the Board reinstate Village Green Elementary School's magnet status which was in jeopardy for the 2009-2010 school year due to the district's budget reduction plan.
With the Board's approval of the concept given during a previous meeting, Principal Patricia Galloway had organized a school leadership team to identify a new vision and program theme for the school that was cost neutral.  After diligent research, site visits, and community collaboration, the leadership team determined that the new mission of the proposed magnet program should be focused on conservation, a "do no harm" culture, global awareness, environmental stewardship, establishing personal responsibility, preparing students for a future stewardship, and fostering students as teachers.  Efforts had already been made to collect pledges totaling $37,000 against a $50,000 goal.  Leadership members would be submitting a community block proposal to the City of Port St. Lucie seeking stimulus dollars.  Other partnerships and specialty grant opportunities would also be sought to help fund the needs of the program.
Upon receiving the report from Ms. Galloway, the Board was asked to consider approval of


-Magnet status—environmental education,


-Commitment to green philosophy,


-Bus stops at the north and west end of blue zone,


-Ability to reclaim students,


-Flexible use of time to meet professional development needs and field study,


-Continuation of magnet fee for field study/student work.
Board members commended Ms. Galloway, the school leadership team, and those community members and parents who had given support and done such tremendous work during the last six weeks.   Comments from members were favorable towards the presentation.  Dr. Miller cautioned that transportation implications and marketing to reclaim students still needed to be worked out.   Mr. Sanders indicated he would try to work out a cost neutral plan that would provide hub stops outside of the blue zone for the Village Green Elementary magnet.  Lannon then stated he was prepared to ask the Board to approve moving forward with the proposal from Ms. Galloway as discussed.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the



Village Green Elementary magnet proposal for global



environmental studies as presented by Principal Patricia


Galloway with the caveat that transportation implications



must be resolved (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).  

49.  ML Implementation of Strategies, Responsibilities & Timeline for 2009-2010 Budget
             Reduction Plan

Staffing Reduction Plan Implementation

In partnership with CTA/CU officials, Ms. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, reported that the goal of letting all displaced employees know about their new assignment(s) before the end of the fiscal year had been accomplished.  All professional services teachers, continuing contract teachers, and clerical employees had been placed in a position.  All staffing allocations had been rectified with principals who could now hire back teachers where they had vacancies.  Elementary resource teacher allocations had been adjusted.  Personnel would begin to post open positions to internal applicants next week.  Lotus notes accounts were going to remain active until the end of June for those persons who did not currently have a position so they could continue to be internal applicants.  Workforce Development had made three presentations to over 100 people which had been very helpful. 

In response to Ms. Hilson's request for clarification, Mrs. Ranew answered that there were still some individuals that were non-renewed for budget reasons who did not have a place yet for 2009-2010.  Vacancies would be posted internally for those individuals to apply.  Mr. Lannon clarified the commitment was to hire inside until there was a role specific that no one inside could meet. 
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that there would be three nominations coming forward at the next board meeting pertaining to the following individuals:  Principal Glenn Rustay would be moving from Port St. Lucie Elementary to Northport K-8; Principal Lisa Cash would be moving from Samuel S. Gaines Academy to Allapattah Flats K-8, and Principal Bernadette Floyd would be moving from Southbend K-8 to Samuel S. Gaines Academy. 

Transportation Update – Magnet Schools

Mr. Marty Sanders updated the Board on the transportation department's budget. The department was working to reduce its expenses by $900,000 for 2009-2010 school year.  Of that amount, approximately $500,000 would come from the revision of the (district-wide) magnet school transportation plan.  About $200,000 would be saved by the elimination of routes to and from Village Green Elementary.  

Board members looked at an all inclusive power point that included transportation cost per student, average bus run occupancy/time (minutes), and goals and obstacles of an alternative magnet transportation plan.  Other solutions to reduce transportation costs that were mentioned included a car pool services pilot program with South Florida Commuter Services (for 3 to 5 schools). 
It was brought out that the district provided transportation for the Fort Pierce Charter School, however, next year, Renaissance Charter and Imagine Charter had indicated they would provide their own transportation.  Board members asked if the charter school contracts required them to transport their own students.  Mr. Sanders answered it was not required of them—the district could provide assistance which would help with bus occupancy efficiency.  District services were/would be purchased by the charter school.
The department planned to notify parents about their child's bus route for next school year by June 26, 2009.  Staff would work to contact parents by phone and letter.  Mr. Lannon indicated once the plan was finalized and approved, a marketing plan would be developed to better communicate the changes to the public.
Update on Facilities Including Port St. Lucie Elementary and Southbend K-8

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities and Maintenance, gave a pictorial power point report that described progress on the many and various completed and ongoing facilities projects during the 2008-09 school year. 
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

At the end of the 2009 legislative session, the Legislature had decided to offer School Boards the option to levy .25 mills locally and Chairman Miller asked for some discussion from board members on the subject.   With the exception of Dr. Carvelli ,who was absent, and weighing all pros and cons of the issue, all four board members indicated they would support the .25 mil increase. 
Dr. Miller led a discussion about scheduling a retreat to include all board members and the superintendent.  It was time for the annual review process and evaluation of goals and targets in conjunction with the superintendent's performance/contract to begin.  Dr. Miller had searched and found an evaluation tool (for the superintendent) that the Board may want to use and said she intended to provide a copy for each member to review.
Mrs. Hensley informed members about an upcoming two-day regional training for transportation and Metropolitan Planning Organization members and invited those interested to come.  She indicated part of the discussion would be about land use and concurrency.

Mr. Ingersoll said he thought graduation ceremonies went well—the speeches were phenomenal.  He suggested changing the stage presence by rotating teachers with administrators next year.  Board members thanked Mr. Kevin Perry and all staff members who worked and planned for graduation ceremonies this year. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.

ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Miller adjourned the regular June 9, 2009 meeting at approximately 9:08 p.m.
























